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selection procedures and suitable alter-
native methods of using the selection 
procedure which have as little adverse 
impact as possible, to determine the 
appropriateness of using or validating 
them in accord with these guidelines. If 
a user has made a reasonable effort to 
become aware of such alternative pro-
cedures and validity has been dem-
onstrated in accord with these guide-
lines, the use of the test or other selec-
tion procedure may continue until such 
time as it should reasonably be re-
viewed for currency. Whenever the user 
is shown an alternative selection pro-
cedure with evidence of less adverse 
impact and substantial evidence of va-
lidity for the same job in similar cir-
cumstances, the user should inves-
tigate it to determine the appropriate-
ness of using or validating it in accord 
with these guidelines. This subsection 
is not intended to preclude the com-
bination of procedures into a signifi-
cantly more valid procedure, if the use 
of such a combination has been shown 
to be in compliance with the guide-
lines. 

§ 1607.4 Information on impact. 
A. Records concerning impact. Each 

user should maintain and have avail-
able for inspection records or other in-
formation which will disclose the im-
pact which its tests and other selection 
procedures have upon employment op-
portunities of persons by identifiable 
race, sex, or ethnic group as set forth 
in paragraph B of this section, in order 
to determine compliance with these 
guidelines. Where there are large num-
bers of applicants and procedures are 
administered frequently, such informa-
tion may be retained on a sample basis, 
provided that the sample is appropriate 
in terms of the applicant population 
and adequate in size. 

B. Applicable race, sex, and ethnic 
groups for recordkeeping. The records 
called for by this section are to be 
maintained by sex, and the following 
races and ethnic groups: Blacks (Ne-
groes), American Indians (including 
Alaskan Natives), Asians (including 
Pacific Islanders), Hispanic (including 
persons of Mexican, Puerto Rican, 
Cuban, Central or South American, or 
other Spanish origin or culture regard-
less of race), whites (Caucasians) other 

than Hispanic, and totals. The race, 
sex, and ethnic classifications called 
for by this section are consistent with 
the Equal Employment Opportunity 
Standard Form 100, Employer Informa-
tion Report EEO–1 series of reports. 
The user should adopt safeguards to in-
sure that the records required by this 
paragraph are used for appropriate pur-
poses such as determining adverse im-
pact, or (where required) for developing 
and monitoring affirmative action pro-
grams, and that such records are not 
used improperly. See sections 4E and 
17(4), below. 

C. Evaluation of selection rates. The 
‘‘bottom line.’’ If the information called 
for by sections 4A and B above shows 
that the total selection process for a 
job has an adverse impact, the indi-
vidual components of the selection 
process should be evaluated for adverse 
impact. If this information shows that 
the total selection process does not 
have an adverse impact, the Federal 
enforcement agencies, in the exercise 
of their administrative and prosecu-
torial discretion, in usual cir-
cumstances, will not expect a user to 
evaluate the individual components for 
adverse impact, or to validate such in-
dividual components, and will not take 
enforcement action based upon adverse 
impact of any component of that proc-
ess, including the separate parts of a 
multipart selection procedure or any 
separate procedure that is used as an 
alternative method of selection. How-
ever, in the following circumstances 
the Federal enforcement agencies will 
expect a user to evaluate the individual 
components for adverse impact and 
may, where appropriate, take enforce-
ment action with respect to the indi-
vidual components: 

(1) Where the selection procedure is a 
significant factor in the continuation 
of patterns of assignments of incum-
bent employees caused by prior dis-
criminatory employment practices, (2) 
where the weight of court decisions or 
administrative interpretations hold 
that a specific procedure (such as 
height or weight requirements or no- 
arrest records) is not job related in the 
same or similar circumstances. In un-
usual circumstances, other than those 
listed in (1) and (2) of this paragraph, 
the Federal enforcement agencies may 
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request a user to evaluate the indi-
vidual components for adverse impact 
and may, where appropriate, take en-
forcement action with respect to the 
individual component. 

D. Adverse impact and the ‘‘four-fifths 
rule.’’ A selection rate for any race, sex, 
or ethnic group which is less than four- 
fifths (4⁄5) (or eighty percent) of the 
rate for the group with the highest rate 
will generally be regarded by the Fed-
eral enforcement agencies as evidence 
of adverse impact, while a greater than 
four-fifths rate will generally not be re-
garded by Federal enforcement agen-
cies as evidence of adverse impact. 
Smaller differences in selection rate 
may nevertheless constitute adverse 
impact, where they are significant in 
both statistical and practical terms or 
where a user’s actions have discour-
aged applicants disproportionately on 
grounds of race, sex, or ethnic group. 
Greater differences in selection rate 
may not constitute adverse impact 
where the differences are based on 
small numbers and are not statistically 
significant, or where special recruiting 
or other programs cause the pool of mi-
nority or female candidates to be 
atypical of the normal pool of appli-
cants from that group. Where the 
user’s evidence concerning the impact 
of a selection procedure indicates ad-
verse impact but is based upon num-
bers which are too small to be reliable, 
evidence concerning the impact of the 
procedure over a longer period of time 
and/or evidence concerning the impact 
which the selection procedure had 
when used in the same manner in simi-
lar circumstances elsewhere may be 
considered in determining adverse im-
pact. Where the user has not main-
tained data on adverse impact as re-
quired by the documentation section of 
applicable guidelines, the Federal en-
forcement agencies may draw an infer-
ence of adverse impact of the selection 
process from the failure of the user to 
maintain such data, if the user has an 
underutilization of a group in the job 
category, as compared to the group’s 
representation in the relevant labor 
market or, in the case of jobs filled 
from within, the applicable work force. 

E. Consideration of user’s equal employ-
ment opportunity posture. In carrying 
out their obligations, the Federal en-

forcement agencies will consider the 
general posture of the user with re-
spect to equal employment opportunity 
for the job or group of jobs in question. 
Where a user has adopted an affirma-
tive action program, the Federal en-
forcement agencies will consider the 
provisions of that program, including 
the goals and timetables which the 
user has adopted and the progress 
which the user has made in carrying 
out that program and in meeting the 
goals and timetables. While such af-
firmative action programs may in de-
sign and execution be race, color, sex, 
or ethnic conscious, selection proce-
dures under such programs should be 
based upon the ability or relative abil-
ity to do the work. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 3046–0017) 

(Pub. L. 96–511, 94 Stat. 2812 (44 U.S.C. 3501 et 
seq.)) 

[43 FR 38295, 38312, Aug. 25, 1978, as amended 
at 46 FR 63268, Dec. 31, 1981] 

§ 1607.5 General standards for validity 
studies. 

A. Acceptable types of validity studies. 
For the purposes of satisfying these 
guidelines, users may rely upon cri-
terion-related validity studies, content 
validity studies or construct validity 
studies, in accordance with the stand-
ards set forth in the technical stand-
ards of these guidelines, section 14 
below. New strategies for showing the 
validity of selection procedures will be 
evaluated as they become accepted by 
the psychological profession. 

B. Criterion-related, content, and con-
struct validity. Evidence of the validity 
of a test or other selection procedure 
by a criterion-related validity study 
should consist of empirical data dem-
onstrating that the selection procedure 
is predictive of or significantly cor-
related with important elements of job 
performance. See section 14B below. 
Evidence of the validity of a test or 
other selection procedure by a content 
validity study should consist of data 
showing that the content of the selec-
tion procedure is representative of im-
portant aspects of performance on the 
job for which the candidates are to be 
evaluated. See 14C below. Evidence of 
the validity of a test or other selection 
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